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Farewell to free movement 
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T
he meaning of Brexit has changed 

continuously since the British 

referendum to leave the EU nine 

months ago and will continue to do so. 

This article focuses on how employers 

can ensure their businesses' fitness for 

the future in a shifting immigration 

landscape. 

How to support workers 

from the EEA 

Brexit means the end of free movement, 

as Theresa May made clear in a speech 

on 17 January on exiting the EU. In the 

speech setting out the UK's 12 priorities 

for negotiating Brexit, she said: 

You cannot control immigration overall 

when there is free movement to Britain 

from Europe ... Brexit must mean control 

of the number of people who come to 

Britain from Europe. 

She also described a phased process 

of implementation, which would begin 

at the end of a two-year Article 50 

process. For European Economic Area 

(EEA) migrants, this is likely to translate 

into their rights being determined by 

their arrival date in the UK. Those 

arriving before the referendum on 

23 June 2016 would enjoy the best 

treatment. Those arriving between 

23 June 2016 and the date of Brexit 

would constitute another tranche 

afforded certain rights, while those 

EEA nationals arriving after the Brexit 

date would be treated differently again. 

Employers should encourage 

EEA national employees and any 

affected family members to apply for 

documentation of their rights. We don't 

know what evidence people will be 

required to produce. However, it seems 

likely that those who already have 

documentation of their rights 

will find it easier to maintain those 

rights in the future. 

Some employers are supporting 

employees by providing EEA 

application surgeries and training 

sessions, or by paying for immigration 

lawyers to assist with applications. 

EEA nationals and EEA national family 

members who have not yet been in the 

UK for five years do not qualify for 

documentation showing the right of 

permanent residence. However, they 

can apply for documentation of their 

right of extended residence and should 

be encouraged to do so. 

What UK policies might 

replace free movement? 

The UK needs both highly skilled 

and low skilled workers to support 

its economy. 

The chancellor, Philip Hammond, 

stated in Treasury questions on 

25 October 2016 that post-Brexit 

controls would not apply to highly 

skilled and highly paid EU workers. 

It is not clear how this assertion would 

translate into immigration policies. 

EU nationals could perhaps apply 

for a document confirming their 

highly skilled status. Their current 

or prospective employer could certify 

that they are skilled in their industry 

sector. It might be necessary for a 

third party, perhaps the Department 

for Business, Energy and Industrial 

Strategy or UK Visas and Immigration, 

to endorse the individual. 

While these measures may seem 

onerous, they would be less rigid 

than the current requirements for 

skilled non-EEA workers, and would 

resemble the skilled-worker points 

system in Australia. Theresa May has, 
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